College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee Meeting

April 22, 2002

Revised
Present:  Janet Schottel, chair; Leslie Schiff, John Anderson, Kathy Burleson, Jane Phillips, Stu Goldstein, Anne Pusey, Margaret Chen, Tom Soulen, Kathy Ball

The revised minutes of the April 8 meeting were approved. 

Old business

a.  New course proposal:  Primate Ecology and Social Behavior, EEB 5xxx, 3 credits--for approval.  At the previous meeting, Anne Pusey introduced the proposal and members had a few additional questions concerning anticipated enrollment and the practicality of having students present posters.  Anne stated that she didn’t know how many students to expect, but in a previous offering of the course fifteen students registered.  During the previous meeting some members wondered how difficult it would be to have poster presentations if the enrollment increased tremendously.  Jane Phillips stated that the Genetics course was able to handle a class of about 90 students when they had used the student lounge, so it is feasible.  Apparently the presentations were done in two shifts, so students could view other presentations at the alternative time.  A motion was made to approve the course and it passed unanimously.  John Anderson will enter the information into the ECAS.

Announcements.

1.  John Anderson reported that Craig Swan will attend our next meeting on May 6 from 9:30 to 10:00 to discuss the implementation and ramifications of the 13 credit minimum.  John has also invited Student Services advisors and any other DUGS should be included.  Kathy Ball will contact Pete Snustad to see if he is available.  Members wondered if this would involve a general information session, and John replied that it would but that there will be time for questions.

2.  John stated that an email  survey of graduating seniors closes on April 30.  It contains 43 questions, 17 of which have sub-questions.   We hope to get useful information concerning  satisfaction with such topics as liberal education, student advising, etc.  If anyone would like to view the survey they can log onto http://www.irr.umn.edu/gradsur/gradsur02/index.cfm?sn=demo
3.  John reported that there isn’t  much information about CBS courses on the Onestop site that reports results from students’  evaluation of courses.  Before results will be released, instructors need to complete and return a form for permission to post this information.  While some members have received copies of these release forms, other haven’t.  Apparently the release forms have been mailed to DUGs, but this probably is not the best way to reach all faculty.  John stated that he was disappointed in the search mechanism on the site.  When he searched for his name, he found someone else, who wasn’t even an Anderson.  Janet Schottel suggested that we report these problems to Craig Swan.  John suggested that members check out the site and send suggestions for improvement to him.  Web addresses:  for the release form  http://www.ucs.umn.edu/oms/srform.pdf and for the web reports log onto http://www.onestop.umn.edu/registrar/registration/courses.html
4.  John reported that Susan Henderson of CEE, Deans Elde and Rosenstone,  and Associate Deans Hunter and Hudleston initially  cooperated to plan a project with the St. Paul School District titled “St. Paul Connection.”  After the initial meeting, the deans dropped out and their representatives are continuing to plan the program.  This is a summer outreach program for students in grades 9-12 which will be held on campus June 24-28.  Students register for a $1 fee and then participate in the daily program from 8:30-4:00.  Each day will have a campus orientation component such as tours of the campus and dorms.   In addition four 75 minute segments will be produced by the various colleges.  Tuesday, June 25,  CBS and COAFES will each sponsor two segments.  Ours include “Brain Awareness” presented by Carrie MacNabb of Neuroscience and “Lions of the Serengeti” presented by Craig Packer of EEB.  Tours focusing on opportunities for careers will be available in the afternoon.  On Thursday, June 27,  John and several other CBS faculty will present a segment on pigments titled “Colors in Biology.”  John mentioned that he and Dave Biesboer had previously developed this presentation for the freshman experience at Itasca that never materialized.  Up to 100 students will be allowed to pre-register with the expectation that about 60 will actually participate.  On Friday participating students will be given a certificate and an opportunity for pictures with Goldie Gopher.  

5.  John reported that he had attended the Rotary luncheon where Tom Soulen was presented with the St. Paul Rotary Post-secondary Educator of the Year award.  The event also recognized the leadership achievements of about 100 students from St. Paul middle schools.  The extensive diversity now present in the St. Paul system was evident in the composition of the group present for recognition. 

6.  John has added Biol 4950, Algorithms in Biological Computation, 4 credits to the ECAS.  

7.  The group next considered how the changes in the Student Services office would affect future issues in undergraduate education and members expressed their multiple concerns.  

New business
a.  Report from Subcommittee on Undergraduate Research Opportunities.  Leslie Schiff led off the discussion based on work done by the subcommittee (Leslie, Jane Phillips and Kathie Peterson).  Many faculty are hesitant to accept students in their labs due to a general lack of preparation while they are in lower division.  Typically freshmen and sophomores aren’t ready for a real research experience.  The first experience would be a seminar focusing on an introduction to research which would probably be aimed at second semester freshmen or first semester sophomores.  This would help students learn about the culture of science and would provide a sense of what is involved in research. The seminar would involve basic sessions in how to analyze data, how to use the library to locate reasonable topics, etc.  Later students would attempt to answer open-ended questions.  For example,  Leslie stated that  an appropriate topic might be the environmental stability of retroviruses and students would design and execute projects based on that topic.  Later they would learn how to present their results and participate in the Undergraduate Research Symposium.  

The first year would involve some staffing issues, but Leslie suggested that a good solution might be to use post docs since many of them would like to teach, but don’t get the experience.  Janet agreed that was a great idea and it would be less expensive than using faculty.  Jane suggested that this first experience could count for 1 credit.  The second year the CBS Teaching Lab personnel would be involved in providing additional training sessions for such topics as lab safety and various research techniques.  With this background students should be quite competent to take on Directed Research in their third and fourth years.  Stu Goldstein asked how this experience would differ from that which students get in the Colloquium.  John stated that perhaps the Colloquium could metamorphose into something like the research seminar.  

Leslie stated the one negative aspect of attacking open-ended questions is that students will experience failure and frustration--just as scientists do.  Jane suggested that one thing almost all students need to learn is what is an answerable question.  Most of their ideas for research are much too broad.  Janet asked whether the first year experience will be a prerequisite for the second year.  This would probably be ideal, but realistically we will have students at all levels wanting to be involved.  Both Leslie and John agreed that appropriate sequencing will be more likely to keep students on track.  Leslie stated that she polled her faculty about their willingness to be involved in Directed Research and 60% said that they would.  She suggested that knowing who wanted to be involved would help to minimize student’s contact with faculty who aren’t interested.  Kathy Burleson questioned whether a junior could just jump into the program.  Leslie replied that most labs would probably fill with the better prepared students, so the unprepared students could have problems.  Janet stated that she would hate to see the bar set so high that competent juniors and seniors would be excluded from directed research if they didn’t take earlier research “courses”.  Jane stated that she thought this experience would be a strong recruiting tool for incoming freshman. 

 Members wondered when this program could begin, and Jane answered that perhaps 2003.  EPC members wondered how many students might be involved and Jane replied that perhaps 120 or about half of the freshman class.  This would necessitate 8-16 faculty members or post docs.  John suggested that a pilot be run in the coming year, perhaps spring semester of 2003 if the Dean approves it.  Tom Soulen wondered what would be the best venue for advertising the seminar.  Jane replied that it could be announced in the freshman seminars fall semester and we could identify the first offering as a pilot program which might be especially attractive to some students.  Anne Pusey stated that in EEB post docs have a teaching requirement so EEB might be one source of staffing.  Another source might be those faculty who are involved in phased retirement.  Members were asked to think more about the first year experience and we will continue the discussion at the next meeting.

b.  Evaluating Directed Research. Discussion was limited to where the various sheets of the registration form should be directed.  The top sheet goes to the department and the yellow sheet to Student Services.  We will revisit this topic next time.
The meeting adjourned at 10:30 a.m.

Submitted by Kathy Ball
